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August 17, 2023 
 
 
The Honorable Marcia Moermond   Via email to rentappeals@ci.stpaul.mn.us 
Legislative Hearing Officer 
St. Paul City Hall & Court House 
15 West Kellogg Blvd. 
St. Paul, MN 55102 
 
Re: Ms. Mohamed’s Tenancy Status – The Haven of Battle Creek RLH RSA 23-13 
 
Dear Hearing Officer Moermond: 
 

In last week’s appeal hearing, Sumeya Mohamed’s status as a tenant of The Haven of 
Battle Creek was incorrectly called into question by Marquette Management’s Director of Asset 
Management Jason Wood. We write to confirm Ms. Mohamed’s status as a tenant and her 
standing to bring this appeal.  

 
The Rent Stabilization Ordinance permits a “landlord or tenant” to “appeal any 

department determination to the legislative hearing officer.” Sec. 193A.07(a)(8). “Tenant” is 
defined as “[a] person who is occupying a rental unit in a residential building under a rental 
agreement that requires the payment of money or exchange of services, as well as other 
regular occupants of that unit.” Sec. 193A.03(ff). Ms. Mohamed submitted a declaration in 
her initial appeal papers averring that she is a tenant occupying Unit 313 at “The Haven of 
Battle Creek” and has “lived at Haven since 2015.” 

 

 
 

As shown in Addendum 1 to this letter, Ms. Mohamed’s name and signature appear on 
the prior landlord’s lease, which was the same lease that was in effect when Marquette began to 
manage the property in May 2021. This was also the same lease that Marquette used to charge 
and collect rent until it insisted that Ms. Mohamed and her household sign a new one-year 
Marquette lease on or about May 1, 2022. While the name of Ms. Mohamed’s mother—Rukia 
Bile—is the only one on the current version of that lease, Marquette has admitted that Ms. 
Mohamed is a Haven tenant. Indeed, over a year ago, Marquette Management attempted to 
dispute Ms. Mohamed’s status as a tenant by relying on the same incorrect suggestion proffered 
by Mr. Wood at the hearing that Ms. Mohamed is not a tenant. However, Marquette admitted 
they were mistaken in the August 9, 2022 email attached as Addendum 2, in which Marquette’s 
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counsel acknowledged that Ms. Mohamed was a Haven tenant and “apologize[d] for the 
oversight.” 
 

 
 
Thus, Marquette’s counsel has already confirmed Ms. Mohamed’s status as a tenant of 
Haven occupying Unit 313 under a residential lease.1  
 

In sum, it is undisputed that Ms. Mohamed is a tenant and regular occupant of unit 313. 
As such, she is authorized by Ordinance 193A to appeal DSI’s determination. Please do not 
hesitate to contact us if you have any additional questions. 
 

 
 

 
Best regards,  

 
     s/James Poradek 
     James Poradek 
     Tenant Rights Attorney, Housing Justice Center 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
1 It should also be noted that, despite having an entire year to resolve this matter, Marquette staff 
have yet to provide Ms. Mohamed’s household a lease amendment to formally add her to the 
lease agreement, as Marquette’s counsel indicated they would do in the email. 
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ADDENDUM 1 
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ADDENDUM 2 


